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	UPDATE ON AMALINDA HOUSING PROJECT
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  BACKGROUND

The Amalinda housing project is a partnership between the Buffalo City Municipality and a   Community Based Co-operative known as the East London Housing Management Co-operative with technical support from Afesis Corplan, an NGO contracted by Swedish Co-operative Centre to provide Project Management.

A Housing Co-operative is an association of people who, on a not for profit basis, collectively own and govern their housing on medium or long term basis.
1. Members of the Co-Operative must either pay subscription fees or member contributions (in this case, R2 070.00) which will make them become eligible for a house. This amount was meant to enhance the size and quality of the house

This project is an institutional PHP consisting of 216 units at R16000.00 per subsidy and establishment grant of R540.00 per unit which was approved in 2001. A misunderstanding arose between the Department and the ELHMC during the beneficiary approval and allocation process. The Department was of the view that beneficiary approval and allocation would be determined by criteria set by the Housing Code and ELHMC on the other hand believed that the Housing Code and the member contribution of R2 070.00 would set the tone for beneficiary approval and allocation to completed houses. 
The department therefore utilised the original beneficiary list that was submitted by the Co-operative, whilst the Co-operative utilised its own policy of payment of the member contribution in determining eligibility for allocation of the house. This resulted in a dispute between the members and the Management Committee with some members forcefully occupying houses. This matter was ultimately referred to Court which ruled in favour of the ELHMC. Fifty five (55) people who had not saved the member contribution were taken out of the project.

PROGRESS

The Department was approached by the Swedish Co-operative Centre at the beginning of January 2006 with a view of finding ways and means of resuscitating the project.

Consequently, meetings were convened with Afesis Corplan, Buffalo City Municipality and the Board of Directors of the ELHMC. These meetings resolved that:-

1. Beneficiaries, who had paid the member contribution, will be submitted to the Department for screening and approval.

2. The 55 people who had either not paid the whole amount of R2 070.00 or not paid at all, but who appear on the Housing Subsidy System (HSS) should be accommodated in a different project. Consequently an alternative piece of land was identified with the assistance of the Buffalo City Municipality (BCM)
A Task Team, comprising of officials from BCM, the Department and Afesis Corplan was formed to look at the following areas-:

· The number of people who have occupied houses without approval of the East London Housing Management Cooperative.

· Number of people that have occupied wrong houses.

· Number of houses that are occupied by people who had not saved.

· Number of houses that are occupied by people who are not on the H.S.S

 
The Task Team was also mandated to look at broad categories of issues that need

   
to be undertaken to complete the project, namely-:

· Get the Board to function effectively, i.e. update status of the Beneficiaries, construct the remaining houses- calculate how much is needed to complete remaining houses, obtain if necessary, additional funds to complete the houses.

· Plan for and construct additional houses to accommodate those affected by dispute.

· Normalise relations with the various groups within the community and facilitate a process of elections.

· Facilitate Consumer Education for Tenants. 

The Department managed to secure a piece of land in Sinebhongo Phase 2 (Buffalo Community Development Trust) to accommodate about 55 200 square metre houses.

Afesis Corplan appointed Consultants, Quantity Surveyors, Bisiwe Van Niekerk to develop a budget for completion of the project. The budget submitted to complete 21 houses (14 houses in block 3 and 10 houses in block 7) was as follows:-  
· Available funds and material


=
R1 141 120.20

· Costs to complete all houses


=
R1 767 761.98

· Shortfall





=
R   626 641.78

A Local Contractor quoted on the work to be done as follows:-
· Costs to complete one house


=
R    51 720.00 (W/O Vat)  8
· Shortfall





=
R  462 199.80

The quote assumed that the contractor would take responsibility for all work, including sourcing and securing of material and hiring and managing labour. It was also assumed that the Contractor will purchase the available material. There was about R1 000 000.00 worth of material that was available to complete the remaining houses which was later stolen from the container.  This matter was reported to the police (Cambridge police Station). However, no arrests have since been made.
The allocation, non-saving and invasion issues were a major stumbling block in the project. A meeting was held with the Board in order to resolve these issues. The meeting resolved that:-
1. A meeting be arranged with South African Saving And Credit Co-operative League of South Africa (SACCOL)  to discuss East London Saving and Credit Co-operative (ELSACCO)  savings and transfers,
2. 6 Beneficiaries that had not saved the whole amount be accommodated on the project on condition that they are prepared to pay the total of R2 070.00

3. It was agreed that 2 people from the Non-Savings Group be co-opted to the Task Team to ensure stability on the ground flow of information to all beneficiaries.

LATEST DEVELOPMENTS
Meetings were once again convened with the Task Teams to:

1. Provide update on the status of the portion of land earmarked for the 55 Beneficiaries and 
2. Status of savings from those who were requested to save the whole amount (in the previous meetings it was confirmed that they were saving).
During a meeting was held on the 23 July 2009 with the Task Team the following were dealt with;

· The Task team was requested to produce documentation confirming savings.  
· The Department provided status of the snag list that was compiled by the Department, 
· Detail of progress on the proposed un-blocking of the project. 
It transpired in the meeting that;

· The Non-Savers had not saved at all. They produced a letter wherein they were requested by their constituency to withdraw from the Task Team. 
· Relations between the Board and the Non-Savers had deteriorated and,

· They were no longer prepared to co-operate with the department in taking the project forward. 
Most of the Non-Savers subsequently had a toyi-toyi in front of the department’s offices on Thursday, 30 July 2009 demanding, amongst other things, ownership of the units.

A follow-up meeting was held on Saturday, 08 August 2009 with all the beneficiaries of the Amalinda Co-perative with a view to update them on latest developments in the project and  solicit their co-operation to enable the department to continue with activities to complete the project. This attempt proved to be fruitless due to the unruly behaviour of the beneficiaries.

The Department has appealed to the Buffalo City Municipality to expedite the planning issues to enable the alternative land from the Buffalo Flats Community Trust to be made ready for development. It is considered that construction of the 55 houses for Non-savers will alleviate the current challenges experienced in the project. The Non-savers will have to be relocated to the alternative project.
It should further be noted that the current subsidy also requires a cash contribution from the beneficiary except in the Peoples Housing Process, where the beneficiary can contribute through sweat equity. Therefore, continuous Housing Consumer Education, as has been already initiated, will be applied.
Submitted for your information, please.

----------------------------
SJ MBANGA
ACTING HEAD OF DEPARTMENT
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